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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of February 24, 2005

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Lentz called the regular meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hunter, Jameel, Kerwin, and Lentz


Absent:
Commissioner Hawawini


Also Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune, Community Development Technician Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA


Commissioner Hunter moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Kerwin and unanimously approved.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS


There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Lentz acknowledged receipt of additional information from the staff regarding 164 San Benito Road and a communication from the 524 Sierra Point Road applicant.

NEW BUSINESS

Chairman Lentz observed that the two Variance applications on the meeting agenda involve remodel projects of more than 50 percent, triggering road widening requirements.  He noted that although every property has unique aspects, the Planning Commission should try to be consistent in its decisions.

1. PUBLIC HEARING:  524 Sierra Point Road; Variance V-7-04, Variance to allow garage expansion and additions to first and second levels of house to exceed 40% lot coverage limit by approximately 340 sq. ft.; Eric Teo, applicant; Eric & Esther Teo, owners; APN 007-441-140


Senior Planner Tune explained that the applicant is requesting a Variance to allow expansion of the house and garage to exceed the City’s 40 percent lot coverage requirement by approximately 340 square feet.  The applicant wants to enlarge the house as much as possible without adding a third level.  


Senior Planner Tune noted the City’s lot coverage and height requirements tend to lead toward multi-story development stepped up the hillside.  However, the site at 524 Sierra Point Road has varying terrain that lends itself more toward a two-level house.  In this case, the greater lot coverage could be counter-balanced by the open area provided by the adjoining alleyway.  Senior Planner Tune said the applicant here is requesting that the Planning Commission allow him to expand his house and garage to the 3,022.5 square feet of living area that would be allowed for a three-story house.


Senior Planner Tune stated that the Planning Commission has previously granted lot coverage Variances to allow additions to connect existing houses to existing garages, as is proposed in this application.  Staff attempted to revise the floor plans to reduce the size of the proposed garage and extend the first level over the garage, but the resulting structure would still exceed the City’s lot coverage limitation.  After looking at the alternatives, Senior Planner Tune noted, staff recommends conditional approval of the Variance, so that for every square foot the lot coverage goes over the limit, the allowed floor area would be reduced by 2 square feet, since it will be a two-story house.  He drew attention to the proposed conditions listed in the staff report.


Commissioner Hunter observed that the City allows a maximum 18-foot wide curb cut to accommodate two-car garages, but a shorter curb cut would be appropriate for a one-car garage.  


Commissioner Hunter noted the applicant proposes using the adjacent alley to access the parking space at the rear.  He confirmed that the alley itself has been dedicated to the City, although homeowners are allowed to use it for access.


Commissioner Hunter asked about the specific location of the utility pole.  Senior Planner Tune pointed out the location at the edge of the proposed driveway.


Chairman Lentz noted Condition F talks about the parking space at the rear of the house, and Condition G talks about a space off the alley.  He asked how many parking spaces are being provided as part of this application.  Senior Planner Tune clarified that the applicant is proposing a total of four parking spaces, as required by the City.  He added that the fourth space will be located parallel to the street between the alley and the utility pole.


Chairman Lentz asked if the alley will have to be improved to City standards if it is used to access parking.  Senior Planner Tune said the alley is 10 feet wide, occupying the entire right-of-way, so there is no room for the alley to be widened.  He drew attention to the last sentence of Condition G, giving the City Engineer discretion to approve any improvements to the alley.


Chairman Lentz noted the City Council recently reviewed the proposed street widening for 164 San Benito Road, but not for 524 Sierra Point Road.  Senior Planner Tune explained that the City’s new ordinance transfers some responsibility from the City Engineer to the City Council.  He said the 524 Sierra Point Road project had already been reviewed by the City Engineer before the new regulations went into effect.


Commissioner Hunter observed that Condition N deals with the merger of a small portion of land.  Senior Planner Tune clarified that this condition will eliminate the old lot line, but it will not change the total area of the lot.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Eric Teo, applicant, introduced his architect, Chan Lee, with CHL Associates.  He expressed his appreciation to Senior Planner Tune for his assistance throughout the application process.


Mr. Teo said the existing two-bedroom, one-bath house has only 950 square feet of living area.  He requested a variance to avoid adding a third story and increasing the number of stairs.  He pointed out that adding a third floor would create a very narrow, tall building.  Mr. Teo noted that adding another floor will block the view of his neighbors to the rear.


Mr. Teo stated that his lot is 54 wide at the front, but it narrows to 32 feet at the rear, so the odd shape creates some building challenges.  He clarified that his proposed addition would exceed the City’s lot coverage requirement by only 260 square feet, not 340 feet as indicated in the staff report.  Mr. Teo noted that when his architect began designing the project over two years ago, the City did not count 400 square feet of garage area as living space.


Mr. Teo observed that proposed Condition A(2.) requires a reduction of floor area to no more than 2,780.5 square feet.  He said that based on the City’s permissible floor area ration, he should be allowed to build 3,022.5 square feet.  


Senior Planner Tune explained that the condition reflects a compromise between allowing greater lot coverage in exchange for reducing the living area.


Mr. Teo said eliminating 2.5 feet from the garage width and 1.5 feet from the side reduces the extra 260 square feet of lot coverage to 140 square feet, bringing total lot coverage to 1,769 square feet and the total floor area to 2,981 square feet.  He noted this complies with Condition A(1.) and exceeds the floor area in Condition A(2.) by less than 200 square feet.


Commissioner Hunter commended the applicant for trying to comply with the code and avoid blocking the neighbor’s view.  However, he questioned the applicant’s contention that a two-story house should be allowed to have the maximum floor area allowed, regardless of lot coverage.


Chairman Lentz noted the applicant did a good job reducing the size of the project to comply with the City’s floor area ratio.  He asked if there was any way to reduce the square footage so it does not exceed the 40 percent lot coverage.  Mr. Teo pointed out that the lot coverage is only exceeded by 90 feet.  He noted further reductions will make the rooms too small to be practical.


Chairman Lentz welcomed comments from audience members, but there were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter.  


Commissioner Kerwin made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Hunter, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Kerwin observed that the applicant is proposing a tradeoff between more lot coverage in exchange for not adding a third story.  He pointed out that the size and shape of the lot pose some unique constraints.  Commissioner Kerwin added that he was impressed with the applicant’s efforts to scale back the design and minimize impact on neighbors.  For these reasons, he supported using the applicant’s latest calculations and granting the Variance as requested.


Commissioner Hunter agreed with Commissioner Kerwin.  He noted the lot coverage proposed is actually less than what would be allowed for a standard lot.  He said another unique feature is the adjacent alley, which provides more openness and lessens the visual impacts.  Commissioner Hunter commented that he favored allowing the Variance in order to avoid having a third floor.


Commissioner Jameel said he liked the applicant’s latest proposal.  He noted the applicant seems to have made a good-faith effort to follow City requirements to the extent possible.  He asked if the conditions proposed by the staff were acceptable to the applicant.


Mr. Teo responded that he was satisfied with all the conditions except Condition A(2.) regarding floor area.


Chairman Lentz said he favored granting the Variance.


Commissioner Jameel moved to approve the Variance.  


Commissioner Kerwin noted Condition A(2.) should be changed to allow no more than 2,981 square feet of floor area, and other Commissioners agreed.


The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and unanimously approved.


Commissioner Kerwin noted many people are taking advantage of the current low interest rates and hot housing market by upgrading to the maximum levels allowed by the City.  He expressed his appreciation to the applicant for exercising more restraint and proposing a reasonable expansion.


2.
PUBLIC HEARING:  164 San Benito Road; Use Permit UP-21-04 and Variance V-8-04; Use Permit to allow one-car garage with one driveway space and one off-street parallel space instead of two-car garage with one on/off-street space, and Variance to allow less than the required 4.1 ft. side setbacks for new garage and upper floor/rear addition; Ken Ibarra, applicant; Robin Fross, owner; APN 007-383-020


Commissioner Hunter stated that although he knows the applicant and is familiar with the project, he has no conflict of interest in this matter.


Senior Planner Tune said this applicant proposes to add more space above, behind, and to the side of the existing house.  The total floor area proposed, including the new one-car garage, is 2,476 square feet.  A Use Permit is required to allow one covered parking space instead of the two required.  In addition, a Variance is requested to allow the corner of the garage to have a 3-foot setback instead of the standard 4.1 feet required and to allow the upper-floor addition to continue the existing 4-foot east side setback, which is one tenth of a foot less than required.


Senior Planner Tune drew attention to the findings required for granting the Use Permit.  He stated that the Planning Commission has previously accepted an uncovered parking space in lieu of a parking space.  In this case, he noted, the street is a substandard width, and the size of the addition is enough to trigger the street-widening requirement.  Senior Planner Tune said it appears the City Council will require the street to be widened to 28 feet and that the driveway will be limited to 16 feet in width.  This means the parallel parking space in front of the house will be eliminated, and the third required parking space would have to be perpendicular to the street.  Senior Planner Tune noted the driveway could be widened to accommodate that space if some of the basement space is eliminated and some of the landscaping is relocated.  This modification could affect the height of the second-floor balcony, which cannot exceed 20 feet within 15 feet of the property line.  Senior Planner Tune proposed revising Condition D accordingly.


In looking at the Variance requests, Senior Planner Tune reported that this lot has an odd shape, bulging toward the middle and coming to a point at the rear with no parallel sides.  The side setbacks were calculated based on the average width.  Senior Planner Tune noted shifting the garage back would require more excavation and would not provide any greater separation from the house next door.  Other alternatives would be a compact garage, carport, or excavating out a two-car garage under the house.  


Senior Planner Tune said staff considers the 0.1-foot intrusion into the side setback a minor modification.  He recommended conditional approval of the Use Permit and Variance, and he pointed out the revisions proposed to Conditions D and E.


Commissioner Kerwin asked if the applicant received a copy of the memo regarding the City Council’s site inspection and conclusions.  Senior Planner Tune responded that he faxed a copy of the document to the applicant.  Commissioner Kerwin suggested that the applicant might want more time to evaluate options before committing to the proposed conditions.


Commissioner Jameel observed that complying with Condition D could necessitate redoing the plans and recalculating the floor area.


Chairman Lentz asked about the possibility of building a carport off Sierra Point Road.  Senior Planner Tune said that was another alternative that could be considered.  He noted there is a rather steep slope at the rear of the property.


Commissioner Hunter observed that if cars are parked in the uncovered spaces in front of the garage, they would block access to the garage.  He noted this was not the typical tandem parking arrangement.  He expressed reservations about allowing three cars to be parked in tandem in this case.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and invited the applicant to address the Planning Commission.


Ken Ibarra, architect and applicant, complimented the staff for thoroughly reviewing the project and formulating a good recommendation.  He said he reviewed and discussed the conditions with the homeowner, and all the proposed conditions are acceptable.


Mr. Ibarra noted that if the existing metes and bounds are used, a licensed civil engineer can work off a drawing.  For this reason, he recommended not requiring a full survey.  Commissioner Kerwin suggested working with the staff to determine the extent of the survey needed.


Robin Fross, owner, stated she was willing to comply with all the conditions required by the City.


Mr. Ibarra pointed out that if the width of the lot is measured from the corner of the garage, the site setback would be more than 3 feet.


Chairman Lentz welcomed comments from members of the public.


Michael D’Achille, said he has owned the house at 160 San Benito Road for almost 33 years.  He noted Ms. Fross’ existing house is very small and probably at least 60 years old.  He said he was worried that the amount of excavation required for the garage could damage his house’s foundation.  He also expressed concern that drainage from Ms. Fross’ property will exacerbate the already poor drainage conditions along San Benito Road.  Mr. D’Achille added that Ms. Fross has been a good neighbor, and he said he hopes everything works out well for her.


Ms. Fross assured Mr. D’Achille that her architect and contractor will pay close attention to the issues he raised.  She said she was aware of drainage concerns and would make sure runoff is properly channeled to a storm drain.


Commissioner Jameel noted Condition G addresses drainage.


Commissioner Hunter asked if the Planning Commission had ever required a homeowner to post a bond as a condition for approving a Variance to a setback requirement.  Senior Planner Tune said he could not recall any instances where bonds were required to protect neighbors.  He noted the Building Code places responsibility on the builder to provide proper shoring for any excavation work near the property line.


Ron Colonna, 81 Paul Avenue, expressed his opinion that the City’s street widening requirements exacerbate existing parking problems.  He said rolled curbs with parking areas would be a better alternative.  Mr. Colonna also noted that meandering curbs will interfere with drainage and prevent water from running down the street.  He added that it might be helpful for the City Council to receive feedback from the Planning Commission about some of the problems these counter-productive regulations are creating.


Ms. Fross noted that the City Council did not discuss its site visit at the February 22 meeting.  Senior Planner Tune confirmed that the staff’s memo is based on the City Engineer’s understanding of what the City Council intended to do.


Chairman Lentz suggested it might be prudent to continue this matter until after the City Council addresses the issue.


Commissioner Kerwin observed that the architect indicated he could work within whatever requirements the City imposes.  He proposed approving the project as originally proposed, with the understanding it might be modified to reflect the City Council’s action later.  Senior Planner Tune noted the staff will not be able to approve the building permit unless it is consistent with City Council’s direction.  He added that the City Council passed an ordinance giving the City Council the final say on street widening.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Kerwin made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Jameel, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Chairman Lentz noted that if the project is reduced to less than 50 percent, it would not trigger the street widening requirement.


Commissioner Hunter said he liked some aspects of the original proposal better than the modifications proposed in the staff’s memo.


After some discussion, Commissioners concluded it would be best to wait until the City Council makes a decision on this application.  Senior Planner Tune recommended continuing the matter to no later than the last meeting in March to comply with applicable permit processing deadlines.


Chairman Lentz suggested sending a letter to the City Council articulating the Planning Commission’s concerns about the three-in-tandem parking arrangements.  Commissioner Kerwin said he would prefer to drop the parking requirement rather than creating an unworkable configuration.


Commissioner Jameel moved to continue this matter to the March 24 meeting. 


Chairman Lentz said he would draft a letter to the Council based on the Commission’s discussion at this meeting.


The motion was seconded by Commissioner Kerwin and unanimously approved.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF


Community Development Director Prince reported that the period of time for submitting comments on the completeness of the Baylands Specific Plan application ends on March 1.  He noted the matter will come to the City Council at its meeting of March 7, so people will have an opportunity to make more comments at that meeting.


Community Development Technician Johnson said Commissioners received emails reminding them of the League of California Cities conference.  He asked Commissioners to contact him so he can make the necessary travel arrangements.


Commissioners Lentz, Kerwin, and Hunter indicated they did not plan to attend.


Mr. Johnson noted the League requested individual Commissioners’ names, addresses, and phone numbers.  He welcomed feedback from Commissioners on this issue.


Commissioner Hunter recommended having mail for commissioners sent to City Hall.  He added that he was satisfied with using the City Hall mailing address, and Commissioner Kerwin agreed.  Mr. Johnson said the staff will continue using the City Hall address.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


There were no items raised by commissioners.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Kerwin moved to adjourn to the regular meeting of March 10, 2005.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter, and the meeting was adjourned at 9:15 p.m.

________________________________

______________________________

William Prince, Director,



Cliff Lentz, Chairman
Community Development



Planning Commission

